

Porn Stats

250+ facts, quotes, and statistics about pornography use (2018 Edition)





Table of Contents

The Business of Pornography	4
Internet Pornography Revenues Pornography Websites Porn and the Performer	5
Habits, Demographics, and Perceptions	8
Mobile Porn	11
Porn and Families	12
Internet Porn and Its Effects on Marriage	12
Pornography and Teens	14
Young People and Sexting	17
Internet Porn and Young Adults	19
Porn Use in Organizations	21
In the Workplace	21
Among Churchgoers	22
Among Pastors	23
Psychological Correlations	25
Pornography and Neuroscience	31
Pornography and Violence	32
Pornography and Erectile Dysfunction	33
Additional Resources	34
References	36



www.covenanteyes.com

1 +1 989.720.8000

9 1525 W. King St., PO Box 637 Owosso, MI 48867

Copyright © 2020 Covenant Eyes, Inc. All rights reserved. Reproduction and distribution is prohibited without express permission and acknowledgment of authorship.

You are free to distribute print copies of this ebook to anyone you choose. As a courtesy, email us at resources@covenanteyes.com and let us know you are doing this so we can keep you informed of other similar resources.

To distribute this ebook electronically, we ask that you share the page: www.covenanteyes.com/pornstats/

For more information about sharing our materials electronically, see: www.covenanteyes.com/permissions-policy/

What is Covenant Eyes?

Covenant Eyes provides the tools for you to protect yourself and your family from inappropriate content online.

Screen Accountability



The websites you visit, the search terms you use, the YouTube videos you watch... all listed in an Accountability Report that is designed for the conversation.

Filtering



Do you want an extra layer of protection for yourself or your kids? Our Internet Filter blocks content based on age-appropriateness.

Learn more and sign up at www.covenanteyes.com



The Business of Pornography

The size of the adult industry is difficult to determine because most of the industry is privately owned and there are no agreed-upon definitions for what consists of an "adult" service. Tom Rhinelander, a Forrester research director, says their researchers have given up trying to put a price on the adult industry.¹

In 2006, the sex-related entertainment business' estimated revenues were just under \$13 billion in the U.S., according to Paul Fishbein, president of the Adult Video News Media Network.^{2, 3} These estimates included video sales and rentals, Internet sales, cable, pay-perview, phone sex, exotic dance clubs, magazines, and novelty stores.

In 2007, global porn revenues were estimated at \$20 billion, with \$10 billion in the U.S. The Free Speech Coalition estimated both global and U.S. porn revenues have been reduced by 50% between 2007 and 2011, due to the amount of free pornography available online.⁴

According to a survey of data published in the *Journal of Internet Law*, in 2005 pornography accounted for 69% of the total pay-per-view Internet content market, outpacing news, sports, and video games.⁵

Internet Pornography Revenues

"Online pornography is the first consistently successful e-commerce product."

- Donna Rice Hughes⁶

From 2001 to 2007, Internet porn went from a \$1-billion-a-year industry to a \$3-billion-a-year in the U.S.⁷ It's projected that virtual reality (VR) porn should be a \$1 billion business by the year 2025. That's third behind an expected \$1.4 billion virtual reality video game market and \$1.23 billion VR NFL-related content. Pornographers are hoping VR porn will boost porn website revenues that have been mostly stagnant from 2010 to 2015. In that time, adult content increased roughly 0.3% to \$3.3 billion.⁸

In 2006, revenue from online subscriptions and sales was \$2.8 billion, up from \$2.5 billion in 2005, according to estimates from *Adult Video Network*.⁹ Based on other survey data, Kirk

Doran, Assistant Professor in the Department of Economics at the University of Notre Dame, believes this estimate was very reasonable.¹⁰

Pornography Websites

"It seems so obvious: If we invent a machine, the first thing we are going to do—after making a profit—is use it to watch porn. When the projector was invented roughly a century ago, the first movies were not of damsels in distress tied to train tracks or Charlie Chaplin-style slapsticks; they were stilted porn shorts called stag films. VHS became the dominant standard for VCRs largely because Sony wouldn't allow pornographers to use Betamax; the movie industry followed porn's lead. DVDs, the Internet, cell phones. You name it, pornography planted its big flag there first, or at least shortly thereafter."

- Damon Brown, 11 author of Porn and Pong and Playboy's Greatest Covers

In 2008, the company Hitwise catalogued 40,634 websites that distributed pornography. 12

According to the research by two neuroscientists, Ogi Ogasa and Sai Gaddam, in 2010, out of the one million most trafficked websites in the world, 42,337 are sex-related sites.¹³

Free websites comprise between 70-80% of the adult material online, typically used as "bait" for pay websites, guiding viewers to premium pay services.¹⁴

A conservative estimate places 32% of adult membership websites and 58% of free adult websites outside the United States.¹⁵

90% of free porn websites and nearly 100% of pay porn websites buy their material rather than create it themselves.¹⁶

In 2009, the Media Research Center (MRC) examined the most popular YouTube searches for the word "porn," yielding 330,000 results. The study reported on the top 157 videos, all with one million views or more:¹⁷

- Two-thirds of the videos advertise themselves as being actual pornography.
- Many videos feature clips from actual porn movies, interviews with porn stars, advertisements for porn sites, and phone sex lines.
- Profanity is commonplace in the titles and comments for the videos.

Webroot Cybersecurity says:18

- 28,258 users are watching pornography every second.
- \$3,075.64 is spent on porn every second on the Internet.

- 40 million Americans regularly visit porn sites.
- 35% of all Internet downloads are related to pornography.

Pornhub, the world's most popular porn website, reports that in 2017, there were:19

- 28.5 billion annual visits to the website.
- 81 million daily average visits.
- 25 billion searches performed.
- 50,000 searches per minute.
- 800 searches a second.
- 4,052,542 videos uploaded.
- 68 years worth of content uploaded.
- 3,732 pentabytes of information transferred (enough to fill the memory of every iPhone on Earth).

Porn and the Performer

"Amateurs come across better on screen. Our customers feel that. Especially by women you can see it. They still feel strong pain."

- Carlo Scalisi,20 owner of 21 Sexury Video

"Once [the pornography actresses] are in the industry they have high rates of substance abuse, typically alcohol and cocaine, depression, borderline personality disorder [...] The experience I find most common among the performers is that they have to be drunk, high or dissociated in order to go to work. Their work environment is particularly toxic [...] The terrible work life of the pornography performer is often followed by an equally terrible home life. They have an increased risk of sexually transmitted disease (including HIV), domestic violence and have about a 25% chance of making a marriage that lasts as long as 3 years."

Dr. MaryAnne Layden²¹

In 2008, Shelley Lubben, founder of the Pink Cross Foundation, reported:²²

- Only 17% of performers use condoms in heterosexual adult films.
- In 2004, only two of 200 adult film companies required the use of condoms.
- One male pornographic performer, Rocco (600 films and 3,000 women), said:
 "Every professional in the porn-world has herpes, male or female."

- Dr. Sharon Mitchell confirms the STD prevalence in an interview with Court TV, in which she stated: "66% of porn performers have herpes, 12-28% have sexually transmitted diseases, and 7% have HIV."
- Porn actress Erin Moore admitted, "The drugs we binged on were Ecstasy, Cocaine, Marijuana, Xanax, Valium, Vicodin and alcohol."
- Tanya Burleson, formerly known as Jersey Jaxin, said, "Guys are punching you in the face. You get ripped. Your insides can come out of you. It's never ending. You're viewed as an object not as a human with a spirit. People do drugs because they can't deal with the way they're being treated."

A 2012 survey of 177 porn actresses demonstrated porn stars are more likely than the general public to:²³

- First have sex at an earlier age (average: 15 years old).
- Have more lifetime sexual partners (74 partners average).
- Be concerned about catching an STD (average: 8% concerned).
- Have ever used:
 - o marijuana (79%)
 - hallucinogens (39%)
 - o ecstasy (50%)
 - o cocaine (44%)
 - o methamphetamine (27%)
 - o tranquilizers (26%)
 - heroine (10%)

A 2010 study of 304 pornographic scenes discovered that 88.2% contained physical aggression, including spanking, gagging, and slapping. Nearly half (48.7%) contained verbal aggression, mostly name-calling. The perpetrators were mostly male and the targets were mostly female. The targets were depicted responding either neutrally or positively.²⁴



Habits, Demographics, and Perceptions

"Porn doesn't have a demographic—it goes across all demographics."

- Paul Fishbein.²⁵ founder of Adult Video News

After an analysis of 400 million web searches from July 2009 to July 2010, researchers concluded:²⁶

- 13% of all searches were for erotic content.
- The most popular category of sexual searches was "youth."
- 35 of the top searched sexual interests account for 90% of all erotic searches—meaning that people's search curiosities "are clustered together into a relatively small set of common interests."
- By and large, men prefer images and graphic sex sites; women prefer erotic stories and romance sites.

According to a survey conducted by the Barna Group in the U.S. in 2014 and 2016:27

- The following percentages of men say they view pornography at least once a month: 79% of 18-30 year olds; 67% of 31-49 year olds; 49% of 50-68 year olds.
- The following percentages of men say they view pornography at least several times a week: 63% of 18-30 year olds; 38% of 31-49 year olds; 25% of 50-68 year olds.
- The following percentages of women say they view pornography at least once a month: 76% of 18-30 year olds; 16% of 31-49 year olds; 4% of 50-68 year olds.
- The following percentages of women say they view pornography at least several times a week: 21% of 18-30 year olds; 5% of 31-49 year olds; 0% of 50-68 year olds.
- 55% of married men say they watch porn at least once a month, compared to 70% of unmarried men.
- 25% of married women say they watch porn at least once a month, compared to 16% of unmarried women.

According to a survey by the Barna Group in 2016, 3,000 respondents had the following perceptions about porn:²⁸

- 90% of teens and 96% of young adults are either encouraging, accepting, or neutral when they talk about porn with their friends.
- Only 54% of porn users believe sexual acts that may be forced or painful are always wrong.
- Only 44% of porn users believe someone being depicted in a demeaning way is always wrong.
- Just 55% of adults 25 and older believe porn is wrong.
- Teens and young adults aged 13-24 believe not recycling (56%) is worse than viewing pornography (32%).
- Only 43% of teens believe porn is bad for society, 31% of young adults 18-24, 51% of millennials, 44% Gen-Xers, 59% of Boomers.
- Of 13 to 24 year olds, only 57% believe a fully nude image that is sexually arousing is pornography.
- Only 24% of adults believe a fully nude image is pornography. Just 39% of young adults believe so.
- About half (54%) of daily porn users say porn featuring teens is wrong.

According to data taken from internet users who took part in the General Social Survey for the year 2000, the following are predictors of online pornography use:²⁹

- Men are 543% more likely to look at porn than females.
- Those who are happily married are 61% less likely to look at porn.
- Those who are politically more liberal are 19% more likely to look at porn.
- Those who had ever committed adultery are 218% more likely to look at porn.
- Those who had ever engaged in paid sex are 270% more likely to look at porn.
- Those with teen children are 45% less likely to look at porn.

According to a report in *The Journal of Economic Perspectives*, Ben Edleman studied a list of zip codes associated with all credit card subscriptions for a top adult entertainment seller for about two years, 2006-2008:³⁰

There were **higher percentages** of subscriptions to porn sites in zip codes that:

- Are more urban than rural.
- Have experienced an increase in higher than average household income.

- Have a greater density of young people (age 15-24).
- Have a higher proportion of people with undergraduate degrees.
- Have higher measures of social capital (i.e. more people who donate blood, engage in volunteer activities, or participate in community projects).
- Have enacted conservative legislation on sexuality (such as "defense of marriage" amendments) or have conservative positions on religion, gender roles, and sexuality.

There were **lower percentages** of subscriptions to porn sites in zip codes that:

- Have experienced an increase in marriage rates and divorce rates.
- Have a higher percentage of graduate degrees.
- Have experienced a higher percentage increase of elderly people (65+).

There was **no significant statistical increase or decrease** in subscriptions to porn sites based on:

- Voting for the 2004 presidential elections.
- Regions where more people report regularly attending religious services. However, in such regions, a statistically significant smaller proportion of subscriptions are initiated on Sunday, compared with other regions.

According to a 2016 survey by The Barna Group, the younger the respondent, the more likely they were to respond positively to the statement: "I started looking at pornography before puberty:"³¹

- 6% of respondents aged 51-69.
- 13% of respondents aged 31-50 13%.
- 27% of respondents aged 25-30.

Also according to the 2016 Barna report:32

- 0% of filter users never seek out porn.
- 57% of men and 69% of women have received a nude image.
- 1 out of 3 Americans seek out pornography at least once a month.
- 49% of young adults say all or most of their friends use porn regularly.

The average visitor to a pornographic website spends 6.5 minutes per visit.³³

About 80-90% of internet porn users only access free material, whether it be samples of pay material, illegally copied versions of pay material, or amateur material.³⁴

In 2008, an estimated 3 million Americans purchased pornography online, paying an average of \$60 per month.³⁵

Mobile Porn

After an analysis of more than one million hits to Google's mobile search sites in 2006, adult queries were demonstrated to be the most popular query category, with more than 1 in 5 searches being for pornography.³⁶

In 2012, 43.8% of adult industry executives and stakeholders believed mobile devices would become consumers' primary porn-viewing devices.³⁷

This is particularly troubling in light of Pew Research Center's 2018 findings on the prevalence of smartphone ownership:³⁸

- 9 in 10 Millennials.
- 85% of Gen Xers (ages 38-53).
- 67% of Baby Boomers (ages 54-72).
- 30% of Silent Generation (ages 73-90).



Porn and Families

Internet Porn and Its Effects on Marriage

"I have also seen in my clinical experience that pornography damages the sexual performance of the viewers. Pornography viewers tend to have problems with premature ejaculation and erectile dysfunction. Having spent so much time in unnatural sexual experiences with paper, celluloid and cyberspace, they seem to find it difficult to have sex with a real human being. Pornography is raising their expectation and demand for types and amounts of sexual experiences; at the same time it is reducing their ability to experience sex."

- Dr. MaryAnne Layden³⁹

According to the Journal of Adolescent Health, prolonged exposure to pornography leads to:40

- An exaggerated perception of sexual activity in society.
- Diminished trust between intimate couples.
- The abandonment of the hope of sexual monogamy.
- Belief that promiscuity is the natural state.
- Belief that abstinence and sexual inactivity are unhealthy.
- Cynicism about love or the need for affection between sexual partners.
- Belief that marriage is sexually confining.
- Lack of attraction to family and child-raising.

According to sociologist Jill Manning, the research indicates pornography consumption is associated with the following six trends, among others:⁴¹

- 1. Increased marital distress, and risk of separation and divorce.
- 2. Decreased marital intimacy and sexual satisfaction.

- 3. Infidelity.
- 4. Increased appetite for more graphic types of pornography and sexual activity associated with abusive, illegal or unsafe practices.
- 5. Devaluation of monogamy, marriage and child rearing.
- 6. An increasing number of people struggling with compulsive and addictive sexual behavior.

In 2002, the American Academy of Matrimonial Lawyers reported the following as the most salient factors present in divorce cases:⁴²

- 68% of the divorces involved one party meeting a new lover over the Internet.
- 56% involved one party having "an obsessive interest in pornographic websites."
- 47% involved spending excessive time on the computer.
- 33% involved excessive time spent speaking in chat rooms.

In a survey of 386 Taiwanese university students (116 males, 270 females), females were more likely to rate online relationship activities, especially sexually related activities (like sexual chat sessions) as infidelity.⁴³

In a survey of women (and some men) who experienced serious adverse consequences from their partner's cybersex involvement:⁴⁴

- In 68% of the couples, one or both lost interest in relational sex: 52% of showed a decreased interest, as did 34% of partners.
- Partners commonly reported feeling hurt, betrayed, rejected, abandoned, lonely, isolated, humiliated, jealous, and angry. Partners often compared themselves unfavorably to online images. Partners overwhelmingly felt that cyber affairs were as emotionally painful as offline affairs.

A 2012 analysis of five different studies examined the correction between pornography consumption and commitment to romantic relationships. The studies used a variety of research approaches—cross-sectional, observational, experimental, and behavioral. Researchers concluded that there is a consistent pattern of results across these five studies: more pornography consumption is associated with a more weakened commitment to one's relationship partner.⁴⁵

In a survey of 63 wives of self-identified sex addicts:46

- 70% met most criteria for a diagnosis of post-traumatic stress disorder.
- 75% discovered evidence of compulsive or addictive sexual behaviors themselves

(as opposed to a planned disclosure on the part of a husband).

- 71% demonstrated a severe level of functional impairment in major areas of their lives.
- Length of marriage at disclosure and number of prior traumatic event exposures were the best predictors increased trauma symptoms.

Pornography and Teens

"Never before in the history of telecommunications media in the United States has so much indecent (and obscene) material been so easily accessible by so many minors in so many American homes with so few restrictions."

- U.S. Department of Justice 47

"Research reveals many systemic effects of Internet pornography that are undermining an already vulnerable culture of marriage and family. Even more disturbing is the fact that the first Internet generations have not reached full-maturity, so the upper-limits of this impact have yet to be realized."

– Jill Manning, 48 Sociologist

"A warm and communicative parent–child relationship is the most important factor [in reducing porn use among children]. In addition, open parent–child channels for communicating about sexual and media experiences, sex education at home or school, and parental participation with children on the Internet are constructive influences. Finally, for boys already at risk for antisocial behavior, parents should carefully monitor and severely limit access to pornography on file-sharing networks and elsewhere."

- Dr. Patricia M. Greenfield 49

"...from 2003-2010 I edited lad's magazine *Loaded*. With its frequent nudity and lewd photo spreads, I'd long been accused of being a soft pornographer, and after leaving Loaded I agonized that my magazine may have switched a generation onto more explicit online porn... Like many parents, I fear that my boy's childhood could be taken away by pornography. So we have to fight back. We need to get tech-savvy, and as toe-curling as it seems, we are the first generation that will have to talk to our children about porn. We have to tell our kids that pornographic sex is fake and real sex is about love, not lust. By talking to them, they stand a chance. If we stick our head in the sand, we are fooling only ourselves."

- Martin Daubney⁵⁰

"This material is more aggressive, more harmful, more violent, more degrading and damaging than any other time in the history of the world. And this generation growing up is dealing with it to an intensity and scale no other generation in the history of the world has ever had to."

- Clay Olsen, Co-Founder and CEO of Fight the New Drug⁵¹



Watch "How to Talk to Students" from the Set Free Global Summit

In 2012, Tru Research conducted 2,017 online interviews with teens, ages 13-17, and parents of teens:⁵²

- 71% of teens have done something to hide what they do online from their parents (this includes clearing browser history, minimizing a browser when in view, deleting inappropriate videos, lying about behavior, using a phone instead of a computer, blocking parents with social media privacy settings, using private browsing, disabling parental controls, or having e-mail or social media accounts unknown to parents).
- 32% of teens admit to intentionally accessing nude or pornographic content online. Of these, 43% do so on a weekly basis. Only 12% of parents knew their teens were accessing pornography.

In 2016, a study by the Barna Group discovered among teens age 13-17:53

- 7% came across porn daily; 8% intentionally sought it out daily.
- 21% came across porn weekly; 18% sought it out weekly.
- 21% came across porn once or twice a month; 11% sought it out.
- In total, 57% of teens sought out porn at least monthly.

According to a report commissioned by Congress, in 2004 some 70 million individuals visited pornographic web sites each week; about 11 million of them were younger than 18.⁵⁴

Data from a 2004 study of nearly 1000 adolescents in Israel showed:55

- 15% of Internet users said they frequently or very frequently used the Internet to search for pornography.
- The strongest predictor of using pornography was being male.
- Adolescents who reported using porn were more likely to (1) attend a secular school vs. a religious school; (2) have a lower commitment to family; (3) have a lower support of pro-social attitudes; and (4) be a heavy Internet user.

In a 2007 University of Alberta study, 429 students ages 13 and 14 from 17 schools across Alberta, Canada, were surveyed about how often they accessed sexually explicit media content:⁵⁶

- 90% of boys and 70% of girls reported accessing sexually explicit media on at least one occasion.
- 35% of boys said they had viewed pornographic videos "too many times to count."

In 2008, more than 560 college students responded to an online survey: 57

- 93% of boys and 62% of girls were exposed to pornography before 18.
- 14% of boys and 9% of girls were exposed to pornography before 13.
- 69% of boys and 23% of girls have spent at least 30 consecutive minutes viewing Internet pornography on at least one occasion. 63% of boys have done so more than once, and 35% of boys have done so on more than 10 occasions.
- 83% of boys and 57% of girls have seen group sex online.
- 69% of boys and 55% of girls have seen same-sex intercourse online.
- 39% of boys and 23% of girls have seen sexual bondage online.
- 32% of boys and 18% of girls have seen bestiality online.
- 18% of boys and 10% of girls have seen rape or sexual violence online.
- 15% of boys and 9% of girls have seen child pornography.

According to an anonymous survey published in the *Journal of Adolescent Health* in August 2009:⁵⁸

- 96% of teens interviewed had Internet access, and 55.4% reported that they had visited a sexually explicit website.
- Adolescents exposed to these sites are more likely to have multiple lifetime sexual partners, more likely to have had more than one sexual partner in the last 3 months, and more likely to have used alcohol or other substances at their last sexual encounter.

According to a Symantec study, after analyzing 3.5 million online searches done between February 2008 and July 2009, "sex" was the 4th most used term; "porn" was the 6th. This reflects searches done by children in households that use Norton Family.⁵⁹

According to the third *Youth Internet Safety Survey*, published in 2010, the ages when youth were unwillingly exposed to nudity online were:⁶⁰

10-12: 15%

13-15: 23%

16-17: 28%

According to a 2011 survey:61

- 42% of teens surveyed admitted they have cleared their browsing history after using the Internet.
- 31% of teen boys admitted to visiting adult websites, and 13% said they did so "often."

In 2012, 44% of teens surveyed admitted they have looked at something online of which their parents would not approve. Of these, 81% said this has happened at home, and 48% said it has happened at home when their parents were home.⁶²

In 2016, a large U.S. Catholic high school anonymously surveyed the majority of their male students on their pornography use. The survey found:⁶³

- 6% of respondents typically viewed pornography more than once a day
- 15% viewed it daily
- 49% viewed it more than once a week
- 20% viewed it once a week or less.

The most common ways to view pornography was via their smartphone (57%) or tablet (24%). Most commonly, porn was viewed in their bedroom (61%) or elsewhere in the house (21%). 48% viewed it out of boredom.⁶⁴

Young People and Sexting

A 2018 study revealed:65

- Nearly 27% of teens receive sexts
- Around 15% are sending them

A 2017 study found that about 99% of respondents at least somewhat approved of explicit pics being posted online non-consensually, particularly if a partner had walked out on them.⁶⁶

Sexting is sending or posting a sexually suggestive nude or nearly nude photo or video of oneself. Older teens are more likely to report having sent a sext:

- 4% of 12-year-olds have sent a sext.⁶⁷
- 7% of 14-17-year-olds have sent a sext.⁶⁸
- 9% of 13-18-year-olds have sent a sext.⁶⁹
- 19% of 18-24-year-olds have sent a sext.⁷⁰
- 21% of minority youth in 10th grade have sent a sext.⁷¹

Percentages of teens that have received a sext are higher than those who send them:

- 4% of 12-year-olds have received a sext.⁷²
- 17% of 13-18-year-olds have received a sext.⁷³
- 20% of 16-year-olds have received a sext.⁷⁴
- 30% of 17-year-olds have received a sext.⁷⁵
- 21% of 14-24-year-olds have received a sext.⁷⁶

According to a 2016 Barna survey:77

- 51% of teen and young adult women porn users have sent a nude image via text, email, or app.
- 44% of 13-17 year olds have sent a nude image. 69% of 18-24 year olds have done the same.
- Of teens and young adults, just 21% have someone helping them avoid pornography. For adults, it's just 13%.

A 2016 Australian survey of young women 15 to 19 found 80% of respondents saying boyfriends requesting naked images of them was unacceptable.⁷⁸

According to a 2013 ChildLine poll of 500 children in the UK, ages 13 to 18:79

- 60% said they have been asked for explicit photos or videos of themselves.
- 38% said they had created a sext. Of these, 32% said they had sent it to someone they knew online only (not in real life).
- Of those who sent a sext, 20% said it had been shared with others, and 28% said they did not know if it was shared.

8% of 14-24-year-olds have participated in a webcam chat during which someone else performed sexual activities.⁸⁰

In 2017, 681 teens from the UK, 1001 teens from New Zealand, and 3017 teens from Australia were polled independently about sexting.81 When survey results were compared, they found:82

- About 1 in 5 received a nude image or video they didn't ask for, and the same amount had been asked for an image of themselves. Removing the UK, about 1 in 3 teens from NZ and Australia experienced this behavior.
- In Australia, 21% of girls and 8% of boys were asked for a nude image. The most common source of the request was from a stranger.
- Around 60-70% of participants in the UK and Australia knew that sexting could be illegal, but they did not believe it is enough to prevent someone from sending a nude.

Sexting can be a precursor to virtual slander. Among 14-24-year-olds, 10% say that someone had **sent** them naked pictures or videos of someone else that they know personally, while 13% said someone had **showed** them similar pictures.83

Internet Porn and Young Adults

In 2005, a study of 688 Danish adults, ages 18-30:84

- 98% of men and 80% of women had ever seen pornography.
- 68% of men and 18% of women said they used pornography at least once every week. Another 17% of men and another 30% of women said they used pornography 1-2 times per month.

According to a 2007 study among 813 students from six U.S. schools:85

- 66.5% of young men and 48.7% of young women said viewing pornographic materials is an acceptable way to express one's sexuality.
- 21.3% of young men said they view pornographic material every day or almost every day.
- An additional 27.1% of young men said they view pornographic material 1 or 2 days a week.
- An additional 21% of young men said they view pornographic material 2 or 3 days a month.
- An additional 16.8% of young men said they view pornographic material once a month or less.
- Only 13.9% of young men said they never view pornography.
- 31% of young women said they view pornographic material.

In 2009, Michael Leahy released results of a survey of 29,000 individuals at North American universities.⁸⁶

- 51% of male students and 32% of female students first viewed pornography before their teenage years (12 and younger).
- 35% of all students' first exposure was Internet or computer-based (compared to 32% from magazines, 13% from VHS or DVD, and 18% from Cable or pay-per-view).
- 64% of college men and 18% of college women spend time online for Internet sex every week.
- 42% of male students and 20% of women said they regularly read romance novels, sexually explicit magazines, or regularly visited sexually explicit websites or chat rooms.



Porn Use in Organizations

In the Workplace

According to a survey conducted by the Barna Group in the U.S. in 2014:87

- 63% of adult men have looked at pornography at least one time while at work in the past 3 months; 38% have done so more than once.
- 36% of adult women have looked at pornography at least one time while at work in the past 3 months; 13% have done so more than once.

In 2003, a study of 474 human resource professionals conducted by *Business & Legal Reports* concluded:88

- Two-thirds said they have discovered pornography on employee computers.
- 43% of these said they had found such material more than once.

In 2004, a survey conducted by Queen's University in Belfast of 350 businesses in the U.S., U.K., and Australia showed:⁸⁹

- 28% said they had downloaded sexually explicit content from the Web while on the job.
- Half of all workers said they had been exposed to sexually explicit material by coworkers.
- The survey found abuse to be slightly higher in organizations with more than 500 employees.

According to a comScore Networks survey, 44% of U.S. workers admitted to accessing X-rated material at work in the month of March 2004, compared to 40% of home users.⁹⁰

According to a Message Labs monthly report from March 2004, 70% of Internet porn traffic occurs between 9 a.m. and 5 p.m., when most people are at work.⁹¹

In 2000, Websense Incorporated and The Center for Internet Studies reported 30% of 1500 surveyed companies have terminated employees for inappropriate Internet use.⁹²

In 2005, **half of Fortune 500** companies have dealt with at least one incident related to computer porn over a 12 month period. Offenders were fired in 44% of the incidents and disciplined in 41% of the cases.⁹³

In 2009, the agency inspector of the National Science Foundation (NSF) had to shift his primary focus from grant fraud to finding out who is using government computers to search for porn. Deputy Inspector General Tim Cross said, "We were consumed with a lot of these cases." ⁹⁴

- One senior executive spent at least 331 days looking at pornography and chatting online with partially clad or nude women (his "humanitarian" defense was that he frequented the porn sites to provide a living to the poor overseas women); this cost tax payers anywhere from \$13,800 to \$58,000.
- One worker perused hundreds of pornographic websites during work hours in a three-week time frame in June 2008; that employee received a 10-day suspension.
- Another employee was caught with hundreds of pictures, videos, and even PowerPoint slide shows containing pornography.
- Another employee stored nude images of herself on her computer.
- Overall, investigative recoveries totaled more than \$2 million for the year.

Among Churchgoers

According to a survey by the Barna Group in 2016:95

- 41% of practicing Christian boys 13-24 use porn at least once a month.
- 23% of practicing Christian men 25+ use porn at least once a month.

According to data taken from Internet users who took part in the General Social Survey for the year 2000, regular church attenders are 26% **less** likely to look at porn than non-attenders, but those self-identified as "fundamentalists" are 91% **more** likely to look at porn.⁹⁶

In 2003, 34% of female readers of *Today's Christian Woman's* online newsletter admitted to intentionally accessing Internet porn.⁹⁷

According to a survey conducted by the Barna Group in the U.S. in 2014:98

■ 64% of self-identified Christian men and 15% of self-identified Christian women view pornography at least once a month (compared to 65% of non-Christian men and 30% of non-Christian women).

- 37% of Christian men and 7% of Christian women view pornography at least several times a week (compared to 42% of non-Christian men and 11% of non-Christian women).
- 39% of Christian men and 13% of Christian women say they believe their use of pornography is "excessive" (compared to 19% of non-Christian men and 12% of non-Christian women).
- 21% of Christian men and 2% of Christian women say they think they might be "addicted" to pornography or aren't sure if they are (compared to 10% of non-Christian men and 4% of non-Christian women).
- 28% of Christian men and 11% of Christian women say they were first exposed to pornography before the age of 12 (compared to 23% of non-Christian men and 24% of non-Christian women).

Among Pastors

"If you think you can't fall into sexual sin, then you're godlier than David, stronger than Samson, and wiser than Solomon."

- Bill Perkins 99

According to a survey by the Barna Group in 2016:100

- 1 in 5 youth pastors and 1 in 7 senior pastors use porn on a regular basis and are currently struggling. That's more than 50,000 U.S. church leaders.
- 43% of senior pastors and youth pastors say they have struggled with pornography in the past.
- Only 7% of pastors report their church has a ministry program for those struggling with porn.

In August 2000, *Christianity Today* conducted an exclusive survey of its readership—both laity and clergy—on the issue of Internet pornography:¹⁰¹

- In August 1999, 11% of the calls received on Focus on the Family's Pastoral Care Line were about pastors and online porn. One year later, in August 2000, online porn worries prompted 20% of the calls.
- 33% of clergy say they have visited a sexually explicit website.
- Of those who have visited sexually explicit websites, 53% say they have visited the sites a few times in the past year; 18% of clergy said they visited explicit websites between "a couple of times a month" and "more than once a week."
- Among the clergy who use Internet porn, 30% do not talk to anyone about their behavior.

In 2000, a survey of 564 pastors showed:102

- 51% of pastors said Internet pornography is a possible temptation.
- 43% of pastors said they had ever visited a pornographic site, 21% doing so "a few times a year" and 6% "a couple times a month or more."
- 37% of pastors said viewing pornography was a "current struggle."
- 75% of pastors said they do not make themselves accountable to anyone for their Internet use.



Psychological Correlations

My emotional health was a mess. Because I was feeding my brain so much dopamine through watching hours of porn, my brain craved more and more stimulation...Everyday things just became less stimulating. My friendships became less interesting. I didn't want to do homework, because compared to porn, who wants to do homework? I was numb to the world. From the age of 10 to 22 or maybe 23, I didn't cry a single time."

- Noah Church of addictedtointernetporn.com¹⁰³

When a child or adolescent is directly exposed to pornography the following effects have been documented:¹⁰⁴

- Lasting negative or traumatic emotional responses.
- Earlier onset of first sexual intercourse, thereby increasing the risk of STDs over the lifespan.
- The belief that superior sexual satisfaction is attainable without having affection for one's partner, thereby reinforcing the commoditization of sex and the objectification of humans.
- The belief that being married or having a family are unattractive prospects.
- Increased risk for developing sexual compulsions and addictive behavior.
- Increased risk of exposure to incorrect information about human sexuality long before a minor is able to contextualize this information in ways an adult brain could.
- Overestimating the prevalence of less common practices (e.g., group sex, bestiality, or sadomasochistic activity).

In 1982 and 1984 in a landmark study, Dr. Dolf Zillmann and Dr. Jennings Bryant conducted an experiment with 80 male and 80 female college-age participants. These were divided into three subgroups, and each group was shown 4 hours and 48 minutes of media over a sixweek period: (1) the "Massive Exposure Group" was shown 36 non-violent pornographic film clips; (2) the "Intermediate Exposure Group" was exposed to 18 pornographic film clips and

18 regular films; and (3) the "No Exposure" control group was shown 36 non-pornographic film clips.

- A direct correlation was noticed between the amount of pornography one viewed and one's overall sexual satisfaction. Participants from the Massive Exposure Group reported less satisfaction with their intimate partner, such as their partner's physical appearance, affection, and sexual performance. Researchers concluded, "consumers eventually compare appearance and performance of pornographic models with that of their intimate partners, and this comparison rarely favors their intimate partners."
- Those exposed to more pornography attached more value to casual sex (i.e. sex without emotional involvement).
- When asked if minors should be protected from seeing pornography, 84% of the No Exposure Group, 54% of the Intermediate Exposure Group, and 37% of the Massive Exposure Group said yes.
- Those exposed to more pornography showed a greater acceptance of premarital sex and adultery.
- More porn exposure decreased the value one placed on the institution of marriage, one's desire for children, and the need for faithfulness in a relationship.
- Porn seemed to condition participants to trivialize rape. Participants were asked to read about a legal case where a man raped a female hitchhiker and then recommend a length for the rapist's prison sentence. Males in the No Exposure Group said 94 months; the Massive Exposure Group said 50 months (nearly half that of the No Exposure Group).
- Participants were asked to rate their overall support for women's rights. Both men and women who were in the Massive Exposure Group showed significant drops in support compared to the No Exposure Group. There was 71% male support in the No Exposure Group compared to 25% in the Massive Exposure Group and 82% female support in the No Exposure Group compared to 52% in the Massive Exposure Group.
- When asked how common or popular certain sexual activities were in the general population activities like anal sex, group sex, sadomasochism, and bestiality—the percentages given by the Massive Exposure Group were two to three times higher than the No Exposure Group.
- The Massive Exposure Group was far more likely to believe women fit the stereotype of the women they see in pornographic films—that is, "socially non-discriminating, as hysterically euphoric in response to just about any sexual or pseudosexual stimulation, and as eager to accommodate seemingly any and every sexual request."
- Additionally, two weeks after they stopped seeing videos, all participants were

given an assortment of pornographic and non-pornographic films to watch in private. Those who were exposed to more pornography were significantly more likely to want to watch hardcore porn.

In 1984, participants in a university study of 46 heterosexual male undergraduates rated their partner's attractiveness **lower**, after viewing only 26 slides and one 6-minute video of attractive nude females exhibiting sexual behavior.¹⁰⁶

In 2000, a study of adolescents showed that a steady use of pornography frequently led to cheating on one's girlfriend and a greater tolerance of more novel and bizarre sexual material.¹⁰⁷

In a 2002 study, 71 male undergraduate students were divided into 3 groups. Each group watched 10-11-minute video segments: a sexually-explicit and degrading film, a sexually-explicit educational film, and a non-sexual film. Later the men were placed side-by-side with a woman in a seemingly unrelated social experiment:¹⁰⁸

- Viewers of the sexually-explicit film displayed more dominance and anxiety, ignored contributions of their partner more often, touched their partner for longer periods of time, and averted their partner's gaze more compared to viewers of the non-sexual film.
- Viewers of the sexually-explicit and degrading film spent longer periods of time averting their partner's touch and gazing at their partner's face, interrupted their partner more, advanced to touch their partner more, and made more sexual references compared to viewers of the sexually-explicit film.

1,000 women who visited a family planning clinic in Stockholm in 2003 responded to a survey. Four out of five had consumed pornography and of these, one-third believed their behavior had been influenced by it.¹⁰⁹

In 2004, men visiting a genitourinary clinic in Sweden were interviewed about their sexual behaviors and pornography use. Of the 296 men who had seen pornography, 53% said watching porn had "inspired" them.¹¹⁰

In a 2005 study of 718 students from 47 high school classes in Sweden, high consumption of pornography was significantly associated with sexual intercourse with a friend.¹¹¹

In 2005, a study of 400 Internet users showed a significant correlation between pornography use and loneliness.¹¹²

In a 2005 study of 2,001 students from 20 randomly selected middle schools and high schools in Taipei, Taiwan, exposure to pornography was correlated with positive views of premarital and extramarital sex. Those with a higher level of exposure to Internet pornography specifically (as opposed to other traditional means of accessing pornography) were more likely to accept premarital sex.¹¹³

In 2005, a study of youth between the ages of 10 and 17 concluded that there is a significant relationship between frequent porn use and feelings of loneliness and major depression.¹¹⁴

In 2006, in a study of 188 men attending college in Alberta, Canada, researchers concluded there was a significant correlation between exposure to Internet pornography and levels of genital and sexual esteem.¹¹⁵

In 2007, a study of 2,305 Dutch adolescents aged 13-20 years old found sexually explicit Internet material significantly increased uncertainties about sexuality and increased favorable attitudes toward uncommitted sexual exploration. ¹¹⁶ Specifically, exposure to sexually explicit online movies was significantly correlated to the belief that women are sex objects. ¹¹⁷

In 2008, a study of 164 clinical members of the American Association for Marriage and Family Therapy concluded:¹¹⁸

- Most therapists have seen clients with cybersex-related issues, with client numbers increasing over the previous 2 years.
- Most felt prepared to diagnose and treat adults, but half felt unprepared to diagnose and treat children, and most communicated that their required college courses were not helpful in preparing them to diagnose and treat cybersex-related problems.

In 2011 a study published in *The Journal of Sex Research* showed results from interviews with 782 U.S. college students:¹¹⁹

- 58% of men said they viewed pornography once a week or more.
- On average, first exposure to pornography among men was 12 years old.
- ► For men and women, the frequency of viewing pornography was correlated with more casual sexual relationships.
- For men, frequency of viewing pornography was correlated with a lower satisfaction with sex and relationships.
- ► For men and women, those who reported consuming more types of pornography (videos, images, magazines, purchased videos, pay-per-view videos, books, telephone hotlines) also reported more intercourse partners, more casual sex partners, and younger age of first sexual intercourse.

Neurologist Serge Stoleru has found that overexposure to erotic stimuli exhausts the sexual responses of normal, healthy young men. 120

According to a study published in the *Journal of Sex Research*, arousal during Internet sex was found to interfere with working memory capacity, similar to what is observed in those with substance dependencies.¹²¹

According to a 2012 study from the University of Sydney among 800 regular porn users: 122

- 43% started viewing porn between the ages of 11 and 13.
- 47% spend between 30 minutes and 3 hours a day watching pornography.
- 20% said they prefer the excitement of viewing porn to being sexually intimate with a partner.
- 30% said their work performance had suffered due to excessive porn use.
- 88% said they would be willing to seek professional help, but only if it was offered online.

Gary R. Brooks, Ph.D., describes what he observes as a "pervasive disorder" linked to the consumption of soft-core pornography like *Playboy*. He mentions five main symptoms of this:¹²³

- Voyeurism: An obsession with looking at women rather than interacting with them. This can apply to far more than pornography, including any consumption of the "sexuality-on-tap" culture in which we live; media glorifies and objectifies women's bodies, thus promoting unreal images of women, feeding male obsession with visual stimulation and trivializing other mature features of a healthy sexual relationship.
- Objectification: An attitude in which women are objects rated by size, shape and harmony of body parts. Sexual fantasy leads to emotional unavailability and dissatisfaction.
- Validation: The need to validate masculinity through beautiful women. Women who meet centerfold standards only retain their power as long as they maintain "perfect" bodies and the lure of unavailability; it is very common for a man's fantasy sexual encounter to include a feeling of manly validation; it is also common for men to feel invalidated by their wives if they have trained their minds and bodies to respond only to the fantasy advances of their dream girl.
- Trophyism: The idea that beautiful women are collectibles who show the world who a man is. Pornography reinforces the women's-bodies-as-trophies mentality.
- Fear of True Intimacy: Inability to relate to women in an honest and intimate way despite deep Ioneliness. Pornography exalts a man's sexual needs over his need for sensuality and intimacy; some men develop a preoccupation with sexuality, which powerfully handicaps their capacity for emotionally intimate relationships.

On November 18, 2004, Dr. Judith Reisman, Dr. Jeffrey Satinover, Dr. Mary Anne Layden, and Dr. James B. Weaver were called to be witnesses before a U.S. Senate subcommittee on pornography. They commented on the health effects of porn:¹²⁴

"Pornography, by its very nature, is an equal opportunity toxin. It damages the viewer, the performer, and the spouses and the children of the viewers and the performers. It is toxic miseducation about sex and relationships. It is more toxic the more you consume, the 'harder' the variety you consume and the younger and more vulnerable the consumer."

- Dr. Mary Anne Layden

"[T]he findings of numerous studies suggest that pornography consumption promotes sexual deviancy, sexual perpetration, and adverse sexual attitudes."

- Dr. James B. Weaver

"There are no studies and no data that indicate a benefit from pornography use [...] The society is awash in pornography and so in fact the data are in. If pornography made us healthy, we would be healthy by now."

- Dr. MaryAnne Layden

"It has always seemed self-evident that pornography is nothing more than a form of 'expression.' [...] Pornography is mere 'expression' only in the trivial sense that a fall from the Empire State building is a mere stumble—since it's hitting the ground that's fatal."

- Dr. Jeffrey Satinover

"[M]odern science allows us to understand that the underlying nature of an addiction to pornography is chemically nearly identical to a heroin addiction."

- Dr. Jeffrey Satinover

"Pornography triggers a myriad of endogenous, internal, natural drugs that mimic the 'high' from a street drug. Addiction to pornography is addiction to what I dub erototoxins—mind altering drugs produced by the viewer's own brain."

- Dr. Judith Reisman

"In men, prolonged exposure to pornography creates and enhances sexual callousness toward women [...] Prolonged exposure to pornography, it must be remembered, results in both a loss of respect for female sexual autonomy and the disinhibition of men in the expression of aggression against women."

- Dr. James B. Weaver



Watch "The Effects of Porn Use" from Dr. Mary Anne Layden at the Set Free Global Summit

Pornography and Neuroscience

In 2014, Cambridge neuroscientist Valerie Voon conducted a study comparing the brains of those with compulsive sexual behaviors (CSB) to the brains of otherwise healthy subjects. Her research team showed 19 subjects with CSB and 19 subjects without CSB both pornographic films and sport videos. Functional MRI scans of test subjects with CSB use showed that the ventral striatum, the dorsal anterior cingulate, and the amygdala reacted to seeing pornographic material the same way as an alcoholic's brain might on seeing a drink advertisement. These regions of the brain are involved in processing and anticipating rewards and motivations, and processing the significance of events and emotions.

Researchers also found a greater correlation between age and brain activity—the younger the participant, the greater the neural reaction—and in particular, those with CSB. Researchers believe this is related to younger participants having weaker frontal control regions.¹²⁵

In 2014, in a study conducted at the Max Planck Institute for Human Development in Berlin, 64 healthy male adults, all with a wide range of pornography consumption, reported hours of porn consumption per week. Grey matter volume in the brains of each subject were then measured using MRI technology. Researchers found a significant negative correlation: the more hours of pornography consumed, the smaller volume of grey matter in the right caudate, and the less functional connectivity between the striatum and the left dorsolateral prefrontal cortex. Researchers hypothesize that because of the intense stimulation of the brain's reward system through pornography, the brain's grey matter erodes, similar to the changes observed in some drug addictions.¹²⁶

The journal *Human Brain Mapping* published a study in 2002 demonstrating that while many men and women have similar regions of the brain activated during the viewing of porn, only in men is there a significant activation of the thalamus and hypothalamus. The hypothalamus is responsible for primary drives for food, water, and sex, as well as motivation and hormonal control. This means, when men get turned on by porn, their bodies experience sexual arousal not just as a desire but as a survival need.¹²⁷

The journal *NeuroImage* published a study in 2008 demonstrating that as men are sexually aroused by pornography, the mirror neurons in the brain also fire. This means the brain naturally imagines the porn viewer in the scene. The man is not merely responding to the naked woman. His brain is mirroring the pornographic scene with the viewer as the main character, heightening arousal.¹²⁸



Watch "Forum on Brain Science" from the Set Free Summit

Pornography and Violence

In a meta-analysis of 46 studies published from 1962 to 1995, comprising a total sample of 12,323 people, researchers concluded pornographic material puts one at increased risk of:¹²⁹

- developing sexually deviant tendencies (31% increase in risk)
- committing sexual offenses (22% increase in risk)
- accepting rape myths (31% increase in risk)

In a meta-analysis of 24 studies conducted between 1980 and 1993, with a total of 4,268 participants, researchers positively correlated rape myth acceptance to exposure to nonviolence or violent pornography.¹³⁰

Among perpetrators of sex crimes, adolescent exposure to pornography is a significant predictor of elevated violence and victim humiliation.¹³¹

In a study of 30 college fraternity members on a small liberal arts campus, the displayed images of women (in posters, screensavers, calendars, pin-ups, and advertisements) were analyzed for their frequency and degrading nature. There was a significant association between the average degradation ratings of the images and the student's rape-supportive attitude scale (RSA).¹³²

In a study of 187 female university students, researchers concluded early exposure to pornography was related to subsequent "rape fantasies" and attitudes supportive of sexual violence against women. Researchers believe pornography consumed at a young age contributes to women being socialized to accept sexual aggression as a sexual/romantic event.¹³³

In 2004 data was collected from interviews with 271 women participating in a program for battered women. Pornography use by their partner significantly increased the odds of women being sexually abused by their abusers. When their abuser used both alcohol and pornography, the odds of sexual abuse increase by a factor of 3.2.¹³⁴

Arrested prostitution clients are twice as likely to report having watched pornographic movies over the past year than a national sample.¹³⁵

Japanese males were divided into three groups and each exposed to different types of home video pornography: a positive rape film (where the female expressed pleasure), a negative rape film (where the female expressed pain), or a consenting sex film. Those who viewed the positive rape film were significantly more likely to state that women could enjoy rape and higher percentages of rape cases are invented by victims.¹³⁶

In a study of 804 Italian adolescents, ages 14 to 19 years old, viewing pornography was correlated to both active and passive sexual violence and unwanted sex.¹³⁷

In Catherine Itzin's edited compilation *Pornography: Women, Violence and Civil Liberties*, more than 300 pieces of research are reviewed, showing that the majority of studies provide evidence for pornography-related harm.¹³⁸

Pornography and Erectile Dysfunction

A 2016 study on Canadian adolescents showed that 45.3% admitted to problems with erectile dysfunction.¹³⁹

In 2001-2002, erectile dysfunction rates in Europe for men 40-80 were 13%. By 2011, ED rates in young Europeans 18-40 were 14-28%. 140

A 2015 study on men (mean age approximately 36) reported that ED accompanied by a low desire for partnered sex is now a common observation in clinical practice among men seeking help for their excessive sexual behavior, who frequently "use pornography and masturbate." ¹⁴¹

In 2007, Kinsey Institute researchers were among the first to report pornography-induced erectile dysfunction and pornography-induced abnormally low libido. Half of the subjects recruited from bars and bathhouses, where video pornography was "omnipresent," were unable to achieve erections in the lab in response to video porn. Once more extreme types of porn were introduced, some were able to become sexually aroused. But, for a quarter of the subjects, no amount of variation in the genre of porn used caused sexual arousal.¹⁴²

A 2015 study of men (average age 41.5) seeking treatment for abnormally high libido (hypersexuality), who masturbated ("typically with very frequent pornography use") seven or more hours per week, found that 71% had sexual dysfunctions, with 33% reporting difficulty orgasming.¹⁴³

In a 2014 functional MRI study, Dr. Valerie Voon found that compulsive pornography users "had greater impairments of sexual arousal and erectile difficulties in intimate relationships but not with sexually explicit materials." ¹⁴⁴



Additional Resources

The statistics in this book provide solid numbers and research for the scope of pornography, but numbers often miss the human element of the issue, and what recovery can look like. Covenant Eyes has written a variety of other resources about those topics, but the following ebooks may be particularly useful to you in your research.

Your Brain on Porn

learn.covenanteyes.com/your-brain-on-porn-1

Our culture is highly sexualized, and in many cases pornography use is actually glorified. But research shows that pornography use actually changes the way you think. Download this ebook to learn the five proven ways pornography warps your brain, and three biblical ways to renew minds.

The Porn Circuit

learn.covenanteyes.com/porn-circuit/

Science shows us that acting out with pornography taps into our powerful neurochemistry, and this can quickly lead a person to use porn habitually. The good news is that the brain has a lifelong ability to wire and rewire itself. Discover why people become obsessed with pornography, and how to break the cycle of porn use.

RecoverED

learn.covenanteyes.com/pied-challenge/

A recent study showed a 400% increase in erectile dysfunction among men ages 18-30 since 1992. Another informal study found that such men had one factor in common: frequent use of internet pornography. And when they stopped using porn, their ED went away. Learn more of the science behind PIED and how to recover with our free ebook. (Separately, we've created a 10-day recovery email challenge associated with porn-induced erectile dysfunction, available at http://learn.covenanteyes.com/pied-challenge/).

It's All About the Conversation

Screen Accountability™ analyzes screenshots with artificial intelligence to determine whether they contain explicit material. Then, it blurs the image to hide private information and graphic imagery. This blurred image is the only thing your ally will ever see. Your ally doesn't see all of the images-only a handful that we select to be representative of how you used the device during that period.

How Covenant Eyes Screen Accountability™ Works



Screens Monitored

Our software frequently captures screenshots of what is displayed on your devices, shrinks them, and blurs them.



Image Analysis

Artificial Intelligence analyzes those blurred screenshots for explicit imagery.



Report Created

Any concerning screenshots are compiled together along with a sample of non-explicit screenshots to provide context.



Report Sent

The report is sent to a trusted friend of your choice, at a frequency you decide.

Get Started with Covenant Eyes



Start protecting your family! For a flat rate of \$15.99/mo., you can safeguard them with Screen Accountability™. Filtering may be added with no extra cost. Learn more and sign up at www.covenanteyes.com

Available for: Windows®, Mac OS®, Android™ phones and tablets, iPhone®, iPod touch®, and iPad®







References

Page 4

- 1. Dan Ackman, "How big is porn?" Forbes, May 25, 2001. http://www.forbes.com/2001/05/25/0524porn.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 2. David Cay Johnston, "Indications of a slowdown in the sex entertainment trade," *New York Times*, Jan. 4, 2007. http://www.nytimes.com/2007/01/04/business/media/04porn.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 3. Matt Richtel, "For pornographers, Internet's virtues turn to vices," *New York Times*, June 2, 2007. http://www.nytimes.com/2007/06/02/technology/02porn.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 4. Paul M. Barrett, "The new republic of porn," *Bloomberg Businessweek*, June 21, 2012. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-06-21/the-new-republic-of-porn (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 5. Aldo Forgione, "The good, the bad, and the ugly: the frontiers of Internet law," Journal of Internet Law, July 2005.
- 6. Donna Rice Hughes, "Internet pornography & predators," *White House Briefing*. Washington D.C., Aug. 9, 2001. http://www.protectkids.com/donnaricehughes/powerpoints/WhiteHouseBriefing.ppt (accessed June 7, 2018.
- 7. Nathaniel M. Lambert, Sesen Negash, Tyler F. Stillman, Spencer B. Olmstead, Frank D. Fincham, "A Love That Doesn't Last: Pornography Consumption and Weakened Commitment to One's Romantic Partner." *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology* 31, No. 4 (2012): 410-438.
- 8. Jennifer Booton, "Porn industry's billion dollar new frontier," *Market Watch*, July 26, 2015. https://www.marketwatch.com/story/how-the-future-of-virtual-reality-depends-on-porn-2015-07-15 (accessed May 21, 2018).
- 9. Richtel, "For pornographers."

- Kirk Doran, "Industry size, measurement, and social costs," Presentation at Princeton University, Dec. 11-13 2008. http://www.socialcostsofpornography.com/Doran_Industry_Size_Measurement_Social_Costs.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 11. Damon Brown, "PCs in ecstasy: The evolution of sex in PC games," Computer Games Magazine. May 2006.
- 12. Bill Tancer, Click: What Millions of People Are Doing Online and Why It Matters (New York: Hyperion, 2008).
- 13. Ogi Ogasa and Sai Gaddam, *A Billion Wicked Thoughts: What the Internet Tell Us About Sexual Relationships.* (New York: Plume, 2011).
- 14. Matthew Zook, "Report on the location of the Internet adult industry," in *C'Lick Me: A Netporn Studies Reader*, ed. Katrien Jacobs, Marije Janssen, Matteo Pasquinelli. (Amsterdam: Institute of Network Cultures, 2007), 103-121. http://www.networkcultures.org/_uploads/24.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. "Eye-Opening YouTube," *Media Research Center*. https://www.mrc.org/bozells-column/eye-opening-youtube (accessed May 21, 2018).

18. "Internet Pornography by the Numbers; A Significant Threat to Society." Webroot Smarter Cybersecurity. https://www.webroot.com/us/en/resources/tips-articles/internet-pornography-by-the-numbers (accessed May 21, 2018).

Page 6

- "The Most Viewed Porn Categories Of 2017 Are Pretty Messed Up." Fight the New Drug. https://fightthenewdrug.org/pornhubreports-most-viewed-porn-of-2017/ (accessed May 21, 2018).
- 20. Katharine Sarikakis and Zeenia Shaukat, "The global structures and cultures of pornography: The global brothel," in *Feminist Interventions in International Communications: Minding the Gap,* ed. Katharine Sarikakis and Leslie Regan Shade (Plymouth, UK: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, 2008), 106-116.
- 21. Judith Reisman, Jeffrey Sanitover, Mary Anne Layden, and James B. Weaver, "Hearing on the brain science behind pornography addiction and the effects of addiction on families and communities," Hearing to U.S. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science & Transportation, Nov. 18, 2004. http://www.ccv.org/wp-content/uploads/2010/04/Judith_Reisman_Senate_Testimony-2004.11.18.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 22. Shelley Lubben, "Ex-porn star tells the truth about the porn industry," *Covenant Eyes Blog,* Oct. 28, 2008. http://www.covenanteyes.com/2008/10/28/ex-porn-star-tells-the-truth-about-the-porn-industry (accessed June 7, 2018).

Page 7

- 23. James Griffith, Sharon Mitchell, Christian Hart, Lea Adams, and Lucy Gu, "Pornography actresses: An assessment of the damaged goods hypothesis," *Journal of Sex Research* (November 2012): 1-12.
- 24. Ana Bridges, Robert Wosnitzer, Chyng Sun, and Rachael Liberman, "Aggression and sexual behavior in best-selling pornography videos: A content analysis update," *Violence Against Women* 16 (Oct. 2010): 1065-1085.

Page 8

- 25. Frank Rich, "Naked Capitalists," *The New York Times*, May 20, 2001. https://www.nytimes.com/2001/05/20/magazine/naked-capitalists.html (accessed May 29, 2018).
- 26. Ogasa and Gaddam, A Billion Wicked Thoughts.
- 27. The Barna Group, 2014 Pornography Survey and Statistics. *Proven Men Ministries*. http://www.provenmen.org/2014pornsurvey/ (accessed June 7, 2018).

Page 9

- 28. Josh McDowell Ministry, *The Porn Phenomenon: The Impact of Pornography in the Digital Age* (Ventura, CA: Barna Group, 2016).
- 29. Steven Stack, Ira Wasserman, and Roger Kern, "Adult social bonds and use of Internet pornography." *Social Science Quarterly* 85 (March 2004): 75-88.
- 30. Benjamin Edleman, "Red light states: Who buys online adult entertainment?" *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 23 (Winter 2009): 209-220.

Page 10

- 31. McDowell. The Porn Phenomenon.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. Tancer, Click.

- 34. Doran, "Industry size."
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Maryam Kamvar and Shumeet Baluja, "A large scale study of wireless search behavior: Google mobile search." *CHI 06:*Proceedings of the SIGCHI Conference on Human Factors in Computing Systems (2006): 701-709. http://www.kevinli.net/

- courses/mobilehci_w2012/papers/googlemobilesearch.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 37. XBIZ Research, *The 2012 XBIZ Research Report: Attitudes, Views and Trends Impacting the Adult Entertainment Industry,* Spring 2012. http://www.xbizresearch.com/reports/xbizresearch_2012.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 38. Jingjing Jiang, "Millennials stand out for their technology use, but older generations also embrace digital life," *Pew Research Center*, May 2, 2018. http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/05/02/millennials-stand-out-for-their-technology-use-but-older-generations-also-embrace-digital-life/ (accessed May 21, 2018).

- 39. Reisman, Sanitover, Layden, and Weaver. "Hearing."
- 40. Dolf Zillmann, "Influence of unrestrained access to erotica on adolescents' and young adults' dispositions toward sexuality," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 27 (Aug. 2000): 41-44.
- 41. Jill Manning, "Hearing on pornography's impact on marriage & the family," U.S. Senate Hearing: Subcommittee on the Constitution, Civil Rights and Property Rights, Committee on Judiciary, Nov. 10, 2005. https://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/manning_testimony_11_10_05.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).

Page 13

- Jonathan Dedmon, "Is the Internet bad for your marriage? Online affairs, pornographic sites playing greater role in divorces." Press Release from The Dilenschneider Group, Inc., Nov. 14, 2002. http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/is-the-internet-bad-for-your-marriage-online-affairs-pornographic-sites-playing-greater-role-in-divorces-76826727.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 43. Chih-Chien Wang and Wei Hsiung, "Attitudes towards online infidelity among Taiwanese college students." *International Journal of Cyber Society and Education* 1 (March 2008): 61-78.
- 44. Jennifer P. Schneider, "Effects of cybersex addiction on the family: Results of a survey," *Sexual Addiction and Compulsivity* 7 (2000): 31-58.
- 45. Nathaniel M. Lambert, Sesen Negash, Tyler F. Stillman, Spencer B. Olmstead, Frank D. Fincham, "A Love That Doesn't Last: Pornography Consumption and Weakened Commitment to One's Romantic Partner." *Journal of Social and Clinical Psychology* 31, No. 4 (2012): 410-438.
- 46. Barbara A. Steffens and Robyn L. Rennie, "The traumatic nature of disclosure for wives of sexual addicts," *Sexual Addiction & Compulsivity* 13 (2006): 247–267.

Page 14

- 47. U.S. Department of Justice. Post Hearing Memorandum of Points and Authorities, at I, ACLU v. Reno, 929 F. Supp. 824, 1996.
- 48. Manning, "Hearing."
- 49. Patricia M. Greenfield, "Inadvertent exposure to pornography on the Internet: Implications of peer-to-peer file-sharing networks for child development and families," *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology* 25 (Nov/Dec 2004): 741–750.
- 50. Martin Daubney, "Experiment that convinced me online porn is the most pernicious threat facing children today," *DailyMail.com*. Sept. 25, 2013. http://www.dailymail.co.uk/femail/article-2432591/Porn-pernicious-threat-facing-children-today-By-ex-lads-mag-editor-MARTIN-DAUBNEY.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 51. Shawn McDowell, Michael Leahy, and Clay Olson, "Forum: Talking to Students," *The Set Free Global Summit*, April 6. 2016. https://vimeo.com/173068565/64df8d9e63 (accessed June 7, 2018).

- 52. Jamie Le, "The Digital Divide: How the Online Behavior of Teens is Getting Past Parents," *McAfee.com*. June 2012. http://www.cil.cnrs.fr/CIL/IMG/pdf/digital-divide-study.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 53. McDowell, The Porn Phenomenon.
- 54. "Protecting Kids Online," *The Washington Post*, July 1, 2004. http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/articles/A19307-2004Jun30.html (accessed June 7, 2018).

55. Gustavo Mesch, "Social bonds and Internet pornographic exposure among adolescents." *Journal of Adolescence* 32 (2009): 601–618.

Page 16

- 56. Bev Betkowski, "1 in 3 boys heavy porn users, study shows," *Eurekalert.org*, Feb. 23, 2007. http://www.eurekalert.org/pub_releases/2007-02/uoa-oit022307.php (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 57. Chiara Sabina, Janis Wolak, and David Finkelhor, "The nature and dynamics of Internet pornography exposure for youth," *CyberPsychology and Behavior* 11 (2008): 691-693.
- 58. Debra K. Braun-Courville and Mary Rojas, "Exposure to sexually explicit web sites and adolescent sexual attitudes and behaviors," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 45 (2009): 156-162.
- 59. BBC News, "Kids top searches include 'Porn,'" Aug. 12, 2009. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/8197143.stm (accessed June 7, 2018).

Page 17

- 60. Lisa M. Jones, Kimberly J. Mitchell, and David Filkelhor, "Trends in youth internet victimization: Findings from three youth internet safety surveys 2000-2010," *Journal of Adolescent Health* 50 (2012): 179-186.
- 61. GFI Software, "2011 parent-teen Internet safety report," June 2011. https://www.gfi.com/pages/parent-teen-internet-safety-report (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 62. Cox Communications, "Tween Internet safety survey," June 2012. http://ww2.cox.com/wcm/en/aboutus/datasheet/takecharge/tween-internet-safety-survey.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 63. Amanda Zurface, "Survey Shows Why Parents Should Keep Smartphones out of the Bedroom," *Covenant Eyes*. http://www.covenanteyes.com/2018/05/10/parents-keep-smartphones-out-of-bedroom/ (accessed June 15, 2018).
- 64. Ibid.
- 65. Sheri Madigan, Anh Li, Christina L. Rash, Joris Van Ouystel, and Jeff R. Temple, "Prevalence of Multiple Forms of Sexting Behavior Among Youth: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis," *JAMA Pediatrics* 172:4 (2018), 327-335. https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamapediatrics/article-abstract/2673719?redirect=true (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 66. University of Kent, "Research Finds a Majority Endorsing Revenge Porn," *Phys.org*, March 2, 2017. https://phys.org/news/2017-03-majority-endorsing-revenge-porn.html#jCp (accessed June 7, 2018).

- 67. Amanda Lenhart, "Teens and sexting: How and why minor teens are sending sexually suggestive nude or nearly nude images via text messaging," *Pew Internet and American Life Project*. Dec. 15 2009. http://www.pewinternet.org/~/media//Files/Reports/2009/PIP_Teens_and_Sexting.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 68. Associated Press and MTV, "Executive summary: 2011 AP-MTV Digital Abuse Survey," Sept. 2, 2011. http://www.athinline.org/pdfs/MTV-AP_2011_Research_Study-Exec_Summary.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 69. Cox Communication, 2009 Cox Teen Online & Wireless Safety Survey: Cyberbullying, Sexting and Parental Controls, May 2009. http://www.scribd.com/doc/20023365/2009-Cox-Teen-Online-Wireless-Safety-Survey-Cyberbullying-Sexting-and-Parental Controls#archive (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 70. Associated Press and MTV, "Executive summary."
- Melissa Fleschler Peskin, Christine M. Markham, Robert D. Addy, Ross Shegog, Melanie Thiel, Susan R. Tortolero, "Prevalence and patterns of Sexting Among Ethnic Minority Urban High School Students," CyberPsychology, Behavior, and Social Networking 16 (2013):1-6
- 72. Lenhart, "Teens and sexting."
- 73. Cox Communication, "2009 Survey."
- 74. Lenhart, "Teens and sexting."
- 75. Ibid.

- 76. Associated Press and MTV, Associated Press-MTV Digital Abuse Survey August 2011 Conducted by Knowledge Networks, Sept. 2, 2011. http://www.athinline.org/pdfs/2011-MTV-AP_Digital_Abuse_Study_Full.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 77. McDowell. The Porn Phenomenon.
- 78. "Don't send me that pic," *Plan International Australia and Our Watch*. https://www.plan.org.au/learn/who-we-are/blog/2016/03/02/dont-send-me-that-pic (accessed March 26, 2018).
- 79. Daniel Martin, "60% of teens face 'sexting' pressure: More than half have been asked to take explicit self-portrait in practice that is now seen as 'pretty normal' by youngsters," *DailyMail.co.uk*. Oct. 16, 2013. http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2463751/Sexting-More-half-teens-asked-explicit-self-portraits.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 80. Ibid.

- 81. SWGFL/UK Safer Internet Centre, University of Plymouth (United Kingdom), Netsafe (New Zealand), and Office of the eSafety Commissioner (Australia), "Young People and Sexting—Attitudes and Behaviors," December 13, 2017. South West Grid for Learning. https://swgfl.org.uk/Uploads/1b/1bb7d65b-b6a7-4c55-81bc-aef5de6bcb59.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 82. SWGFL/UK Safer Internet Centre, University of Plymouth (United Kingdom), Netsafe (New Zealand), and Office of the eSafety Commissioner (Australia), "Comparing Young People's Experiences of Sending, Receiving, or Being Asked for Nude and Semi-Nude Images or Video in Australia, New Zealand, and the UK," South West Grid for Learning. https://swgfl.org.uk/Uploads/17/17a2f1c0-a69f-4e9c-8748-09a8e695c36a.pdf (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 83. Associated Press and MTV, Digital Abuse Survey.
- 84. Gert Martin Hald, "Gender differences in pornography consumption among young heterosexual danish adults," *Archives of Sexual Behavior* 35 (2006): 577-585.
- 85. Jason S. Carroll, Laura M. Padilla-Walker, Larry J. Nelson, Chad D. Olson, Carolyn McNamara Barry, and Stephanie D. Madsen, "Generation XXX: Pornography acceptance and use among emerging adults." *Journal of Adolescent Research* 23 (2008): 6-30.

Page 20

86. Michael Leahy, Porn University: What College Students Are Really Saying About Sex on Campus (Chicago: Northfield Publishing, 2009).

Page 21

- 87. Barna Group, 2014 Pornography Survey and Statistics.
- 88. Michael Leahy, Porn @ Work: Exposing the Office's #1 Addiction (Chicago: Northfield Publishing, 2009).
- Bob Sullivan, "Porn at work problem persists," MSNBC News, Sept. 6, 2004. http://www.nbcnews.com/id/5899345/ns/technology_and_science-security/t/porn-work-problem-persists/#.WxIExIMvyjg (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 90. Leahy, Porn @ Work.
- 91. Ibid.

- 92. Ibid.
- 93. Ibid.
- 94. Jim McElhatton, "Exclusive: Porn surfing rampant at U.S. Science Foundation," Washington Times, Sept. 29, 2009. http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2009/sep/29/workers-porn-surfing-rampant-at-federal-agency/ (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 95. McDowell. The Porn Phenomenon.
- 96. Stack, Wasserman, and Kern, "Adult Social Bonds."

- 97. Ramona Richards, "Dirty little secret," *Today's Christian Woman*, Sept. 2003. http://www.todayschristianwoman.com/articles/2003/september/5.58a.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 98. Barna Group, 2014 Pornography Survey and Statistics.

- 99. Leadership Journal, "The leadership survey on pastors and internet pornography," *Christianity Today*, Jan. 1, 2001. http://www.christianitytoday.com/le/2001/winter/12.89.html (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 100. McDowell, The Porn Phenomenon.
- 101. Christine J. Gardner, "Tangled in the worst of the web: What Internet porn did to one pastor, his wife, his ministry, their life," *Christianity Today*, March 5, 2001. http://www.christianitytoday.com/ct/2001/march5/1.42.html?paging=off (accessed June 7, 2018).

Page 24

102. Leadership Journal, "Leadership Survey."

Page 25

- 103. A Conversation with Noah Church and Ron DeHaas. Facebook Live. January 10, 2017. Accessed July 17, 2018. https://www.facebook.com/CovenantEyes/videos/10154926715969700/.
- 104. Manning, "Hearing."
- 105. Dolf Zillmann and Jennings Bryant, "Effects of massive exposure to pornography," in *Pornography and Sexual Aggression* (New York: Academic Press, 1984); Dolf Zillmann and Jennings Bryant, "Shifting preferences in pornography consumption," *Communication Research* 13 (1986); 560-578, Dolf Zillmann and Jennings Bryant, "Pornography's impact on sexual satisfaction," *Journal of Applied Social Psychology* 18 (1988): 438–453, Dolf Zillmann and Jennings Bryant, "Effects of Prolonged Consumption of Pornography on Family Values," *Journal of Family Issues* 9 (1988): 518-544.

Page 27

- 106. James Weaver, Jonathan Masland, and Dolf Zillmann, "Effect of erotica on young men's aesthetic perception of their female sexual partners," *Perceptual and Motor Skills* 58 (1984): 929-930.
- 107. Dolf Zillmann, "Influence of Unrestrained."
- 108. Anthony Mulac, Laura L. Jansma, and Daniel G. Linz, "Men's Behavior Toward Women After Viewing Sexually-Explicit Films: Degradation Makes a Difference," *Communication Monographs* 69 (2002): 311-328.
- 109. Christina Rogala and Tanja Tydén, "Does pornography influence young women's sexual behavior?" Women's Health Issues 13 (2003): 39-43.
- 110. Tanja Tydén and Christina Rogala, "Sexual behavior among young men in Sweden and the impact of pornography," International Journal of STD and AIDS 15 (2004): 590-593.
- 111. E. Haggstrom-Nordin, U. Hanson, and T Tydén, "Associations between pornography consumption and sexual practices among adolescents in Sweden," *International Journal of STDs & AIDS* 16 (2005): 102-107.
- 112. Vincent Cyrus Yoder, Thomas B. Virden III, and Kiran Amin, "Internet Pornography and Loneliness: An Association?" Sexual Addiction & Compulsivity 12 (2005): 19-44.
- 113. Ven-hwei Lo and Ran Wei, "Exposure to Internet Pornography and Taiwanese Adolescents' Sexual Attitudes and Behavior," Journal of Broadcasting & Electronic Media 49 (2005): 221-237.

- 114. Michele L. Ybarra and Kimberly J. Mitchell, "Exposure to Internet Pornography among Children and Adolescents: A National Survey," *CyberPsychology & Behavior* 8 (2005): 473-486.
- 115. Todd G. Morrison, Shannon R. Ellis, Melanie A. Morrison, Anomi Bearden, and Rbecca L. Harriman. "Exposure to sexually explicit material and variations in body esteem, genital attitudes, and sexual esteem among a sample of Canadian men." *The Journal of Men's Studies* 14 (2006): 209-223.

- 116. Jochen Peter and Patti M. Valkenburg, "Adolescents' exposure to online sexually explicit material, sexual uncertainty, and attitudes toward uncommitted sexual exploration: Is there a link?" *Communication Research* 35 (2008): 579-601.
- 117. Jochen Peter and Patti M. Valkenburg, "Adolescents' exposure to a sexualized media environment and their notions of women as sex objects," Sex Roles 56 (2007): 381-395.
- 118. Peter Goldberg, Brennan Peterson, Karen Rosen, and Mary Linda Sara, "Cybersex: The impact of a contemporary problem on the practices of marriage and family therapists," *Journal of Marital and Family Therapy* 34 (2008): 469-480.
- 119. Elizabeth M. Morgan, "Association between young adults' use of sexually explicit materials and their sexual preferences, behaviors, and satisfaction," *Journal of Sex Research* 48 (2011): 520–530.
- 120. Judith Reisman, "The impotence pandemic," *WorldNetDaily*. Sept. 27, 2007. http://www.drjudithreisman.com/archives/2007/10/the_impotence_p_2.html, (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 121. Christian Laier, "Pornographic Picture Processing Interferes with Working Memory Performance," *Journal of Sex Research* 0 (2012): 1-11.

- 122. Katie Szittner, "Study exposes secret world of porn addiction," *Sydney.edu*. May 10, 2012. http://sydney.edu.au/news/84. html?newsstoryid=9176 (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 123. Gary R. Brooks, *The Centerfold Syndrome: How Men Can Overcome Objectification and Achieve Intimacy with Women* (San Francisco: Jossy-Bass Publications, 1995).
- 124. Reisman, Sanitover, Layden, and Weaver, "Hearing."

Page 31

- 125. Valerie Voon, Thomas B. Mole, Paula Banca, Laura Porter, Laurel Morris, Simon Mitchell, Tatyana Lapa, Judy Karr, Neil A. Harrison, Marc N. Potenza, Michael Irvine, "Neural Correlates of Sexual Cue Reactivity in Individuals with and without Compulsive Sexual Behaviours." *PLoS One* 9(7): e102419 (July 11, 2014); Daisy J. Mechelmans, Michael Irvine, Paula Banca, Laura Porter, Simon Mitchell, Tom B. Mole, Tatyana Lapa, Neil A. Harrison, Marc N. Potenza, Valerie Voon, "Enhanced Attentional Bias towards Sexually Explicit Cues in Individuals with and without Compulsive Sexual Behaviours," *PLoS One* 9(8): e105476 (August 25, 2014)
- 126. Simone Kühn, Jürgen Gallinat, "Brain Structure and Functional Connectivity Associated With Pornography Consumption: The Brain on Porn," *JAMA Psychiatry* 71 (July 2014): 827-834.
- 127. Sherif Karama, André Roch Lecours, Jean-Maxime Leroux, Pierre Bourgouin, Gilles Beaudoin, Sven Joubert, Mario Beauregard, "Areas of brain activation in males and females during viewing of erotic film excerpts," *Human Brain Mapping* 16 (May 2002): 1–13.
- 128. H. Mourasa, S. Stolérua, V. Mouliera, M. Pélégrini-Issacb, R. Rouxela, B. Grandjeana, D. Glutrond, J. Bittound, "Activation of mirror-neuron system by erotic video clips predicts degree of induced erection: an fMRI study," *NeuroImage* 42 (Sept. 2008): 1142–1150.

- 129. Manning, "Hearing."
- 130. Ibid.
- 131. Christina Mancini, Amy Reckenwald, and Eric Beauregard, "Pornographic exposure over the life course and the severity of sexual offenses: Imitation and cathartic effects," *Journal of Criminal Justice* 40 (2012): 21-30.
- 132. E. Timothy Bleecker and Sarah K. Murnen, "Fraternity membership, the display of degrading sexual images of women, and rape myth acceptance," Sex Roles 53 (2005): 487-493.
- 133. Shawn Corne, John Briere, and Lillian Esses, "Women's attitudes and fantasies about rape as a function of early exposure to pornography," *Journal of Interpersonal Violence* 7 (1992): 454-461.
- 134. Janet Hinson Shoppe, "When words are not enough: The search for the effect of pornography on abused women," *Violence Against Women* 10 (2004): 56-72.

135. Martin Monto, Focusing on the Clients of Street Prostitutes: A Creative Approach to Reducing Violence Against Women, Report submitted to the U.S. Department of Justice, Oct. 30, 1999. https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/182859.pdf, (accessed June 7, 2018).

- 136. Ken-Ichi Ohbuchi, Tatsuhiko Ikeda, and Goya Takeuchi, "Effects of violent pornography upon viewer's rape myth beliefs: A study of Japanese males," *Psychology, Crime & Law* 1 (1994): 71-81.
- 137. Silvia Bonino, Silvia Ciarirano, Emanuela Rabaglietti, and Elna Cattelino, "Use of pornography and self-reported engagement in sexual violence among adolescents," *European Journal of Developmental Psychology* 3 (2006): 265-288.
- 138. Manning, "Hearing."
- 139. Lucia O'Sullivan, E. Sandra Byers, Lori Brotto, JoAnn Majerovich, and Jason Fletcher, "A Longitudinal Study of Problems in Sexual Functioning and Related Sexual Distress Among Middle to Late Adolescents." *Journal of Adolescent Health* 59, no. 3 (September 2016): 318-24.
- 140. Gary Wilson, "Research Confirms Sharp Rise in Youthful Sexual Dysfunctions." *Your Brain on Porn*, September 5, 2015. https://www.yourbrainonporn.com/research-confirms-sharp-rise-youthful-ed (accessed June 7, 2018).
- 141. Verena Klein, Tanja Jurin, Peer Briken, and Aleksandar Stulhofer, "Erectile Dysfunction, Boredom, and Hypersexuality among Coupled Men from Two European Countries." *The Journal of Sexual Medicine* 12, no. 11 (2015): 2160-167.
- 142. E. Janssen and J. Bancroft, "The Dual-Control Model: The role of sexual inhibition & excitation in sexual arousal and behavior." The Psychophysiology of Sex; Janssen, E., Ed. (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 2007).
- 143. K. Sutton. "Patient Characteristics by Type of Hypersexuality Referral: A Quantitative Chart Review of 115 Consecutive Male Cases." *Journal of Sex and Marital Therapy* 41, no. 6 (September 2, 2014): 563-80.
- 144. Voon, et al, "Neural Correlates."